



September 2024

Localizing Bilateral Finance for Community Rights

Recommendations for United States Agency for International Development

SCALE 2





This report was authored by

Jenny Springer (Equator Group LLC and RRI Fellow) for the Path to Scale, an informal network catalyzed and hosted by the Rights and Resources Initiative (RRI) and co-chaired with The Tenure Facility.

The following people provided overall project support and direction: David Kaimowitz (The Tenure Facility); Solange Bandiaky-Badji (RRI); Bryson Ogden (RRI); Tim Derr (RRI); and Shuda Jarboe (RRI).

Project Lead: Bryson Ogden (RRI)

Report Editors: Nicole Harris (RRI); and Eugenia Falqui (The Tenure Facility)

Design: Ashley Young for Publications Professionals

Contents

Acronyms	3
1. Background and Context	4
2. Localization Overview	7
2.1 Results to date	9
3. Challenges	11
3.1 Challenges to finding common ground and partnership opportunities	11
3.2 Institutional challenges	13
3.3 Onerous grant management	14
4. Good Practice Solutions	16
4.1 Enable partnerships with rightsholder organizations	16
4.2 Promote and support institutional innovations	20
4.3 Simplify policies and procedures	25
5. Recommendations	28
5.1 Increase USAID program support for community resource tenure and governance	28
5.2 Scale up investment in the emerging ecosystem of rightsholder-led and -focused funds	29
5.3 Accelerate and mainstream broader changes in the roles of implementing partners	30
5.4 Use results-based FAAs and adapted operational guidelines for community-led projects	30
5.5 To the United States Congress: Consolidate and advance USAID localization reforms with specific attention to community forest and land tenure and	
governance	31
Acknowledgments	32
Appendix	33
Endnotes	35

Acronyms

ADP Afro-descendant Peoples

APS USAID Annual Program Statement

CDD Community-Driven Development

CLARIFI Community Land Rights and Conservation Finance Initiative

CSO Civil Society Organization

DGM The World Bank's Dedicated Grant Mechanism for Indigenous Peoples and Local

Communities

FAA Fixed Amount Award

FY fiscal year

GATC Global Alliance of Territorial Communities

IP Indigenous Peoples

IPO Indigenous Peoples' organization

LC local communities

LWG The Path to Scale Localization Working Group

MoU Memorandum of Understanding

NPI New Partnership Initiative

NGO Non-Governmental Organization

NUPAS USAID Non-U.S. Organization Pre-Award Survey

OECD Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development

OUs USAID Operating Units

P2S Path to Scale

PEPFAR President's Emergency Plan for AIDS Relief

PES Payments for Ecosystem Services

PRO-IP USAID's Policy on Promoting the Rights of Indigenous Peoples

SDGs Sustainable Development Goals

UNDP United Nations Development Programme

USAID United States Agency for International Development



1. Background and Context

There is increasing awareness that Indigenous Peoples, local communities, and Afro-descendent Peoples (IPs, LCs, and ADPs) are central actors in local and global efforts to mitigate climate change, conserve biodiversity and promote sustainable livelihoods. These rightsholder¹ groups hold an estimated 50 percent of rural landscapes around the world under customary, collective tenure,² including significant proportions of the world's remaining intact ecosystems,³ tropical forests,⁴ and above-ground forest carbon.⁵ IPs, LCs, and ADPs are among the best stewards of these tropical forests and rural landscapes, with lands governed under secure collective tenure demonstrating relatively low rates of deforestation, high biodiversity, and improved carbon storage.⁶

Despite clear evidence of effective stewardship where collective tenure rights are secure, rightsholders have statutorily recognized rights to only a fraction of the lands and forests that they customarily claim.⁷ Even though supporting IPs, LCs, and ADPs has been demonstrated to reduce deforestation deforestation, improve conservation outcomes, and contribute to community resilience, these groups remain historically underfunded by the global donor community. Recent research shows that, in a 10-year period from 2011–2020, projects supporting IP and LC tenure and forest management received the equivalent of less than one percent of Official Development Assistance for climate change mitigation and adaptation, or around \$270 million per year.⁸ Another study found that only 17 percent of initiatives focused on IP and LC tenure and forest management mention an IP or LC organization—indicating a low level of

funding flowing to rightsholders themselves—and only about one-third of project funding was explicitly gender inclusive.⁹

The international community is now starting to respond. For example, through the Indigenous Peoples and Local Communities Forest Tenure Pledge announced at CoP26 in Glasgow in 2021, the governments of the United States, Norway, United Kingdom, Germany, and the Netherlands, along with major private philanthropies, committed \$1.7 billion to support IPs and LCs in securing their tenure rights to tropical forests and to support grassroots efforts to manage and conserve these areas. ¹⁰ Pledges such as the Forest Tenure Pledge are increasingly challenging donors to translate their ambitions for scaled-up financing into concrete support for collective forest and land tenure and management on the ground. ¹¹

The Path to Scale (P2S) was convened as an informal network to help connect global donor ambitions with demands from IPs, LCs, and ADPs for greater access to international climate and biodiversity funding. Catalyzed and hosted by the Rights and Resources Initiative (RRI) and co-chaired with The Tenure Facility, it consists of individuals from donor organizations, non-governmental organizations (NGOs), and other intermediaries and rightsholder organizations committed to securing Indigenous and community rights, local livelihoods, and the conservation of lands and forests. Participants have committed to advancing two ambitious targets: i) support the recognition of the tenure rights of IPs, LCs, and ADPs to at least 400 million additional hectares of tropical forest by 2030; and ii) mobilize \$10 billion of new funding dedicated to advancing Target 1 by 2030 in tropical forest countries.¹²

To support the achievement of these targets, the P2S has advanced knowledge on key principles for ensuring that donor support to rightsholder organizations is fit for purpose, defined as funding that is IP- and LC-led, flexible and long-term, gender-inclusive, timely and accessible, and mutually accountable.¹³ It has also published an analysis of innovative practices to increase fit-for-purpose financing for collective tenure and forest governance¹⁴ and developed the first open-source online dashboard offering easy access to data on donor funding for IP, LC, and ADP tenure and forest management.¹⁵

Through this work, P2S participants have identified that bilateral donors face particular challenges when compared with private foundations in providing scaled-up financing to rights-holder organizations. The agendas, requirements, and budgets of public donors are defined by policymakers and funded by tax dollars or other public revenues; thus, bilateral donors generally have less flexibility than private philanthropies to adjust funding priorities and grant requirements. This limited flexibility has also hampered the implementation of the broader initiative among bilateral donors toward "localization", which focuses on increasing funding to and decision-making by local, in-country organizations.¹⁶

Among bilateral aid agencies, USAID has made localization a centerpiece of its development strategy.¹⁷ USAID's localization commitments extend to the full range of in-country organizations, including the rightsholder organizations that are the focus of the P2S. USAID's participation in the IPLC Forest Tenure Pledge, its Climate Strategy,¹⁸ Gender Policy,¹⁹ and its Policy on Promoting the Rights of Indigenous Peoples (PRO-IP),²⁰ which commits to ensuring that USAID

programs respect IP rights and engage IPs as partners in development, reinforce common agendas between USAID localization and the P2S.

Through informal conversations in 2023, USAID leadership expressed interest in working with the P2S to identify best practices for funding local rightsholder organizations in keeping with the Forest Tenure Pledge and its localization agenda. Accordingly, this report aims to influence the localization agenda and improve bilateral policies and practices to ensure that more direct, fit-for-purpose support reaches IPs, LCs, and ADPs and their supporting organizations to secure tenure rights and conserve key ecosystems and biodiversity. In the sections that follow, this report:

- Provides a brief overview of USAID localization efforts.
- Discusses key challenges to their implementation, especially for rightsholder groups governing forest and rural landscapes.
- Reviews best practices for overcoming these challenges and advancing more accessible and culturally adapted funding practices and systems.

The report concludes with priority, action-oriented recommendations for USAID to further the localization agenda, specifically for IPs, LCs, and ADPs to secure tenure rights and manage forests. It also identifies how USAID can use the findings to influence, inform, and inspire other bilateral donors to take similar actions focused on ensuring that more resources reach IPs, LCs, and ADPs.

Members of a P2S Localization Working Group (LWG) helped guide the preparation of this report by identifying challenges and good practices and prioritizing key recommendations. An analysis of relevant literature and interviews with experts from rightsholder organizations, USAID and other donor agencies, NGOs, and other intermediaries helped inform the report's findings and recommendations (see Appendix for details). Additionally, the report draws from meetings, interviews, and informal discussions with experts and USAID representatives undertaken by members of the P2S Secretariat in 2023. Feedback sessions with USAID staff further strengthened its findings and recommendations.



2. Localization Overview

USAID defines localization as "the set of internal reforms, actions, and behavior changes USAID is undertaking to ensure our work puts local actors in the lead, strengthens local systems, and is responsive to local communities."²¹ It is motivated by USAID's recognition that development and humanitarian assistance needs to be more responsive to the needs and priorities of local actors and communities and embrace their ideas for how to address them as this is "critical for greater equity, effectiveness, and sustainability.²²

Localization

USAID defines localization as "the set of internal reforms, actions, and behavior changes USAID is undertaking to ensure our work puts local actors in the lead, strengthens local systems, and is responsive to local communities." It is motivated by USAID's recognition that development and humanitarian assistance needs to be more responsive to the needs and priorities of local actors and communities and embrace their ideas for how to address them as this is "critical for greater equity, effectiveness, and sustainability.

In addition to improving development and humanitarian assistance outcomes, USAID's localization efforts are motivated by long-standing criticisms of the large proportion of USAID funding that has historically flowed to a small number of US-based implementors, including consultancy organizations and US-based NGOs.²³ While localization has a longer history, it has been a priority of the current USAID administration since 2021.

Overall, USAID localization aims to achieve two interconnected, Agency-wide targets that USAID Administrator Power announced in November 2021:²⁴

- **1. Direct Local Funding**: USAID will provide at least 25 percent of program funds directly to local partners by the end of the 2025 fiscal year.²⁵
- **2. Local Leadership**: By 2030, 50 percent of Agency programs will place local communities in the lead to set priorities, codesign projects, drive implementation, and define and measure results.

The Direct Local Funding target is being measured as a proportion of the total development and humanitarian Acquisition and Assistance funds obligated in USAID's Global Acquisition and Assistance System in a given fiscal year. To measure progress toward the Local Leadership target, USAID launched a new Locally-led Programs indicator in 2023 that identifies 14 good practices clustered into four categories: i) Direct Local Funding; ii) Creating Effective Local Partnerships; iii) Investing in Local Capacity; and iv) Engaging Communities Directly. USAID activities that use at least two good practices from a minimum of two categories in a given fiscal year are counted toward the 50 percent target. The proportion of the total development and humanitarian Acquisition and Assistance funds obligated in USAID's Global Acquisition and Assistance Funds of the Local Leadership target, USAID launched a new Locally-led Programs indicator in 2023 that identifies 14 good practices clustered into four categories: i) Direct Local Funding; ii) Creating Effective Local Partnerships; iii) Investing in Local Capacity; and iv) Engaging Communities Directly. USAID activities that use at least two good practices from a minimum of two categories in a given fiscal year are counted toward the 50 percent target.

To achieve these targets, USAID is promoting and implementing a wide range of commitments and actions, including:

- Integration of localization in high-level USAID policies and guidance, such as USAID's overall Policy Framework,²⁸ new Partnership Principles, a new Local Capacity Strengthening Policy,²⁹ an updated Risk Appetite Statement,³⁰ and the Agency-wide Learning Agenda.³¹
- Revision of the USAID Acquisition and Assistance Strategy³² guiding how USAID manages its grants (Assistance)³³ and contracts (Acquisition), which together made up about 85 percent of its expenditures in 2023.³⁴ Key actions to promote localization in the strategy include:
 - Expanding and adapting the USAID workforce, including hiring more Agreement and Contract Officers to handle the anticipated larger number of smaller grants;
 - Reducing barriers for local partners to begin working with USAID;
 - Investing in local capacity strengthening;
 - Promoting mentoring roles for non-local USAID partners; and
 - Increasing use of "pay for results" grant mechanisms.

- Implementation of targeted initiatives, such as:
 - Local Works³⁵ is a Congressionally appropriated, central pot of funding that USAID Missions can apply to for grants worth up to US\$2 million using simplified arrangements, specifically for local partners; and
 - The New Partnerships Initiative (NPI)³⁶ supports an internal team to partner with interested USAID Operating Units (OUs) on funding calls that embed a range of measures to expand USAID partnerships, including with local organizations.

In addition, USAID has committed to serving as a global public advocate for the localization agenda, using its convening authority, partnerships, voice, and power of example to persuade other donors to localize their funding.

2.1 Results to date

2.1.1 Toward the Direct Local Funding target³⁷

- In FY22, USAID reported that Direct Local Funding to individuals, organizations, or corporations based and legally organized in a country where they implement USAID-funded work reached nearly US\$1.6 billion, or 10.2 percent of obligations. In FY23, this declined to 9.6 percent.
- In FY22, Missions/overseas units—which have the greatest opportunities to support local entities as they primarily support projects in-country—provided 18 percent of "attributable acquisition and assistance obligations" to local partners. In FY23, this level declined to about 14 percent.³⁸
- USAID points to positive signs in FY23 in that both the number of new awards to local partners and the number of local partners has increased over the last three years.
- Much of USAID's Direct Local Funding is in the health sector, including a large proportion from the President's Emergency Plan for AIDS Relief (PEPFAR), which was already largely localized.

Even before publishing its 2023 fiscal year Progress Report, Administrator Power had informed Congress that USAID would not meet the 25 percent direct funding target, citing "bulk procurement" (large contracts given out due to USAID capacity constraints) as a key issue.³⁹

2.1.2 Toward the Local Leadership target

The indicator to measure the Local Leadership target was developed in FY22. In FY23, USAID piloted this indicator across approximately half of the Agency's portfolio—including one-third of its Missions and three technical Bureaus, those for Humanitarian Assistance, Global Health, and Conflict Prevention and Stabilization. The pilot found that 53 percent of programs met the indicator's criteria for using at least two good practices across the above-mentioned categories. At the same time, the pilot revealed that the ambition of the indicator is likely too low. In

particular, the indicator counts as good practice even if applied to only one stage in the project cycle (for example, Monitoring and Evaluation) rather than comprehensively across them (for example, including project design and implementation). USAID plans to raise the indicator's threshold to account for the full project life cycle and estimates that applying this approach to the current pilot would result in 25 percent (rather than 53 percent) meeting that target.⁴⁰

2.1.3 Other related actions⁴¹

- USAID has hired new Foreign Service Officers, contract specialists, and other staff to manage the increased time requirements of locally led approaches.
- USAID has launched a new website (workwithUSAID.org) as a user-friendly source of information on partnership opportunities with USAID.
- A recently launched translation service provides Missions with access to on-demand translation services for documents associated with award-making processes.
- In 2023, USAID revised its guidance on pre-award surveys of new partners to be more flexible and tailored to the capacity needs most relevant to a particular award.
- To catalyze broader global action, USAID spearheaded development and adoption of the Donor Statement on Locally led Development,⁴² signed by many bilateral donors and private foundations.
- In April 2024, the US Office of Management and Budget, which issues regulations for federal agencies, also updated its guidance in ways that simplify its requirements for federal assistance, such as by increasing indirect rates and audit thresholds.⁴³

Devex also analyzed changes in localization funding between 2022 and 2023.⁴⁴ By using a stricter definition of local organizations, counting a different proportion of USAID's budget as eligible for localization, and focusing only on grants (excluding contracts), Devex found that approximately 5–6 percent of FY21–FY22 funding had gone to local partners (lower than USAID's estimate). In 2023, the proportion increased to almost 8 percent, but only because overall spending on grants decreased in 2023; the dollar value was approximately the same as in the previous year.

Similarly, a recent report published by the Shift the Power Movement titled "Too Southern to be Funded" finds that low levels of funding to local organizations are common among bilateral donors, with over 90 percent of all OECD Development Assistance Committee members' civil society support going to organizations in donor countries.⁴⁵



3. Challenges

The development community has been actively monitoring and assessing challenges to the implementation of localization commitments by USAID and other bilateral donors. While many challenges are common to all local organizations, IPs, LCs, and ADPs often face distinct and additional barriers to funding partnerships due to their specific situation within national contexts. For example, rightsholder groups often face discrimination, are relatively politically marginalized, work in places with limited financial and other services, and operate far from the national capitals where donors are based. This section provides a brief overview of challenges most relevant to the P2S goals of securing collective forest and land tenure and scaling up financing to rightsholder organizations, integrating broader localization challenges with those more specific to IP, LC, and ADP organizations. While the "headline" challenges are broadly common to bilateral donors, the text focuses primarily on USAID in keeping with the focus of this report.

3.1 Challenges to finding common ground and partnership opportunities

Some challenges create barriers to donor and rightsholder organizations' ability to connect and identify opportunities to work together, such as:

- **Political sensitivities:** Since bilateral donors are branches of their governments, the political relationships between donor and host countries, and in turn between national governments and Indigenous and community groups within them, will affect whether rightsholders perceive sufficient common ground—and safety and security in some cases—to enter into discussions with bilateral donors about a funding partnership. At a minimum, these political dynamics often require more up-front dialogue about donor government agency policies and alignment of interests.
- Limited communication and transparency: Rightsholder organizations tend to have limited access to information about funding opportunities from USAID and other bilateral donors. Barriers include limited outreach to rightsholder organizations working in rural, forested areas or the use of communication channels familiar to them. Interviewees involved in current collaborations noted that funding opportunities have often resulted from more ad hoc or personal connections. Communication in English only has been a significant problem, one that the recent launch of USAID's translation service offers the potential to overcome. Research by the Publish What You Fund network also notes that USAID consistently falls short in publishing information of greatest interest to potential in-country partners, such as project budgets and available sub-awards.⁴⁶
- Insufficient dialogue and alignment: With much of the decision-making regarding funding priorities set at higher levels of the United States Government and USAID, rightsholder organizations often feel that their key concerns are missed or that they must conform to the issues defined by USAID (and other donors). A recent study found no consistent procedures for local actors to provide input into USAID policies.⁴⁷ Meanwhile, international climate and conservation financing has been criticized, in general, for operating without sufficient engagement of local actors in projects or control over activities that affect them.⁴⁸
- Lack of dedicated program resources for land rights and Indigenous Peoples:

 USAID programs on Land and Resource Governance and Indigenous Peoples—two of the most relevant areas for the P2S priorities—lack dedicated funding for grant-making ("earmarked" from Congress). Instead, staff must make their case and integrate their issues within USAID sector programs that have Congressionally mandated funding allocations. Funds to Indigenous and community organizations are also not disaggregated within broader localization targets for local organizations, making investments in these partners and priorities difficult to track. 100 programs are also not disaggregated within broader localization targets for local organizations, making investments in these partners and priorities difficult to track. 100 programs are also not disaggregated within broader localization targets for local organizations, making investments in these partners and priorities difficult to track. 100 programs are also not disaggregated within broader localization targets for local organizations, making investments in these partners and priorities difficult to track. 100 programs are also not disaggregated within broader localization targets for local organizations, making investments in these partners and priorities difficult to track. 100 programs are also not disaggregated within broader localization targets for local organizations.
- Financing structured in ways that are not accessible: Bilateral financing is often structured in ways that create serious obstacles for rightsholder organizations. The size of grants—often significantly beyond the administrative capacities of these organizations—is one key issue. In USAID, a significant additional impediment is the use of "cost reimbursement" mechanisms for most USAID grants, which require highly complex financial management and reporting capacities, substantial up-front expenditures outside the reach of most local organizations, and substantial risks of unreimbursed costs.⁵¹
- Lack of supportive enabling environments: In many countries, national laws and regulations restrict civil society space and local organizations' ability to receive donor funds; for example, by putting obstacles in place of legal registration and bank transfers and/or not approving projects where donors require national endorsement.

3.2 Institutional challenges

Another set of challenges concerns how various institutions involved in funding relationships are organized. Challenges include:

- Persistent dominance of large domestic contractors: Despite localization efforts, USAID remains set up to rely mainly on large, mostly US-based implementing partners; as of FY22, these non-local organizations still received 90 percent of USAID financing.⁵² Even within this group of large organizations, funding allocations remain concentrated, with 10 groups winning more than 50 percent of every USAID contract dollar.⁵³ Evidence also shows very little re-granting to IP, LC, and ADP organizations; for example, an independent analysis of USAID funding over five years (2017–2021) showed that US-based aid contractors distributed only about 14 percent of funds to local, frontline organizations (and often less than they were promised for participating in proposals).⁵⁴
- External constraints: While USAID has two years to program funds appropriated by Congress, Congress is consistently late in passing budgets, which must then go through White House and State Department approvals, leaving staff limited windows of time before funds are clawed back (which also undermines future budget requests).⁵⁵ Congress also decides how much funding goes to specific sectors and subsectors, with allocations to each country further detailed at higher levels of government, leaving little discretion (and time) once funds reach USAID Missions. These pressures incentivize "bulk contracting" to large intermediaries with systems in place to absorb large amounts of USAID funding.⁵⁶
- Internal constraints: Recognizing that localization requires greater staff capacity to manage a larger number of smaller grants, USAID has prioritized hiring, especially contract and agreement officers and Mission staff. Interviewees also highlighted the significant challenge of changing staff behavior across a large bureaucracy. Staff may not be knowledgeable about—or at least not confident applying—new and evolving policies that offer more flexibility to grantees. They may be overly sensitive to risks, with the result being that they fall back on conservative interpretations of what is allowable. Critics assert that USAID already has the legal authorities it needs to pursue a comprehensive localization agenda but chooses not to use them.⁵⁷
- **Staff dynamics:** For projects involving IPs and LCs, some interviewees reported limited awareness by the operational staff of the situation, priorities, and governance of local partners, interacting with them more as service providers than mission-driven or representative organizations of rightsholder communities. In some cases, USAID imposed changes to project objectives, staffing, or monitoring and evaluation; it was also shared that staff supervision is often closer and more frequent than with other donors (including other bilateral donors).
- Rightsholder organization capacities often do not align with donor project management demands, and responding to them can risk undermining what they do best. Most IP, LC, and ADP organizations focus on political advocacy (such as for land rights) and/or land governance, activities that have enabled them to sustain their environments and generate climate and conservation outcomes. They have not

generally focused on building capacities for proposal writing, grant management, financial reporting, and other requirements of bilateral donors. Responding to these requirements involves major new capacities but also risks diverting attention away from the priorities and constituencies that have made rightsholder organizations effective.

- Emerging networks of rightsholder-led and -focused funds provide opportunities to bridge this gap, but the scale and complexity of USAID/bilateral funding also challenges their systems. Over the last decade, a range of national, regional, and international organizations—including Indigenous-led funds—have developed capacities and relationships of trust enabling culturally appropriate grant-making to IP and LC organizations. However, organizations accepting bilateral funding sometimes feel squeezed between the heavy grant management burdens of bilateral donors and the local realities of their grantees; others have held off on pursuing bilateral funding for this reason.
- Investments in the strengthening of local organizational capacities remain limited. Respondents noted that the current structure of USAID grants makes it difficult for local organizations receiving sub-awards or small grants (such as Local Works projects) to build the capacities needed to become direct grantees or handle larger awards. In the common situation of short-term grants with low indirect rates, local organizations struggle to cover even the immediate costs of managing USAID funds, with limited scope to strengthen their institutions. For USAID, it has reportedly been difficult to invest in standalone capacity-building initiatives due to concerns about maintaining open competition and the focus of grant-making on development outcomes rather than institutional strengthening.

3.3 Onerous grant management

A third category of challenges identified in this analysis is onerous grant management requirements, with many viewing USAID's requirements as challenging even relative to the generally high demands of bilateral funding. Issues include:

- Stringent partner eligibility requirements: Interviewees highlighted barriers to partnership, such as USAID's requirement for established indirect rates and audited financial statements, match and up-front financing for projects, and project staff qualifications disconnected from local realities and project needs. The USAID Non-U.S. Organization Pre-Award Survey (NUPAS) sets a high bar for new partners, assessing issues ranging from legal registration to financial systems, procurement processes, human resources, past performance, and organizational sustainability.⁵⁸ Requirements for subawardees are less stringent and are largely up to the discretion of lead grantees, but leads reportedly often use NUPAS-like reviews as they are responsible for compliance with the full project.
- **Complex financial management:** The majority of USAID grants are structured as "cost reimbursement" contracts, which require very detailed financial planning, procurement, accounting, and reporting to ensure that all costs are documented in ways that can

be reimbursed.⁵⁹ USAID also requires audits using United States Government-specific methods and approved auditors.⁶⁰ While bilateral donors are obligated to account for the expenditure of taxpayer dollars—and rightsholder organizations also stress their commitment to accountability—donor procedures are often not well-suited to the conditions under which local organizations and communities work. For example, procurement using multiple bids is often not feasible in remote areas where few suppliers are available to provide needed services, and receipts may not be available from local providers. Waiting for cost reimbursements also slows implementation. It was noted that large international organizations with multiple USAID grants and local organizations with only one are both audited once, resulting in an imbalanced level of scrutiny for the local organization. In general, donor requirements are designed to be fulfilled by NGOs or governments and are not well adapted to rightsholders' organizational capacities and strengths.⁶¹

■ Rigid technical requirements: Standard proposals tend to be lengthy and require the preparation of results frameworks, theories of change, and other specific analyses that local organizations are often unfamiliar with. While USAID recently launched a translation service, the requirement to submit materials in English has been an issue to date. A lack of financial support for proposal preparation time and activities, including the co-creation of projects between USAID and local organizations (an innovation that aims to increase local leadership), is often challenging for rightsholder organizations. On the reporting side, USAID and other bilateral funding generally requires lengthy written reports, whereas the cultures of rightsholder communities tend to be more oral and visual. Monitoring, evaluation, and learning systems require specialized technical expertise, while pre-defined donor indicators often do not address community priorities.



4. Good Practice Solutions

This section reviews a range of practical solutions for increasing fit-for-purpose support to IPs, LCs, and ADPs, with a focus on addressing some of the challenges described in Section 3 and exploring solutions that have been tried and tested. The examples used to illustrate good practice are drawn from USAID's own experience, as well as from the experiences of other bilateral donors, multilateral donors, private philanthropies, NGOs, civil society organizations (CSOs), Indigenous Peoples' organizations (IPOs), and advocates well-versed in USAID operations.

4.1 Enable partnerships with rightsholder organizations

4.1.1 Maintain regular two-way dialogue with rightsholder organizations

Creating spaces for regular dialogue between bilateral donors and rightsholder organizations is critical for enhancing mutual understanding and opportunities for partnership. A key benefit of such dialogue is to inform donor staff of the concerns, priorities, and expectations of IP, LC, and ADP organizations. Dialogue should inform overall donor strategies—such as Country Development Cooperation Strategies in the case of USAID—and high-level concepts so that

consultations are not left to later stages when project scopes are already largely defined. Two-way dialogue also provides opportunities for donors to clarify their policies, address political sensitivities, and identify ways financing can be made more accessible to rightsholder organizations. Increased transparency is key, including sharing information on the sectors and issues that Missions/programs have funding for⁶² and being open where there are limits on what USAID can support. Having internal donor capacity for engagement with rightsholder groups is important to facilitate more regular, direct dialogues.

The government of Norway, for example, maintains dedicated in-country capacity in Brazil focused on engaging with IPOs on development cooperation. This capacity has enabled Norway to support the strengthening of Indigenous representative associations and networks, including women's networks, and the development of Indigenous-led financing mechanisms such as the Podaali and Rio Negro funds.⁶³

Within USAID, the Guatemala Mission has a senior Indigenous Advisor responsible for regular outreach to IPOs on USAID activities. While this was reportedly the only such Mission-level position in USAID until recently, interviews indicate that other Missions in Latin America have begun establishing Indigenous Advisor positions in 2024. In Kenya, USAID conducted consultations (with support from the NGO Maliasili) over two years to inform its 2022–2027 Environment Strategy,⁶⁴ leading to an emphasis on partnership with local institutions and support for community-led conservation. USAID's Locally Led Programs indicator also includes (and thereby encourages) a set of good practices for engaging communities directly.⁶⁵

4.1.2 Create dedicated programs in line with rightsholder priorities

Enhanced dialogue should contribute to developing donor programs that support the priorities of rightsholder organizations, such as securing land and resource rights, supporting community-led land governance, sustaining traditional knowledge, and protecting environmental defenders. 66 One benefit of dedicated programs is the allocation of donor funding to these priorities. Benefits go beyond this, however, as dedicated programs increase the visibility of donor efforts to potential local partners; enable long-term engagement for transformational change (in contrast to short-term projects), 67 provide a space for operational innovations and dedicated donor capacity to advance rightsholder-led action; and provide a foundation for broader alliances. 68 Where bilateral funding is earmarked for specific sectors, creativity is needed to ensure that the roles of IPs, LCs, and ADPs are recognized and prioritized within relevant sectors, such as climate, biodiversity, food security, disaster risk reduction, and good governance. To the extent possible, grant programs that integrate or cut across multiple sectors should offer greater flexibility to support the holistic approaches and solutions of rightsholder communities.

Among bilateral donors, Norway is notable for its programs focused on IPs and LCs, with a dedicated line of work under the global Climate and Forest Initiative (NICFI) and an Indigenous Peoples' Program based in the Norwegian Embassy in Brazil. These dedicated programs and capacities have enabled Norway to provide direct funding to Indigenous and community organizations that far exceed that of other bilateral donors.⁶⁹ Much of this direct funding comes

from the Brazil Embassy. Within the global program, Rainforest Foundation Norway and The Tenure Facility are key implementors and both re-grant funds to IP, LC, and ADP organizations.⁷⁰

USAID funds a range of projects focused on IPs and forest governance from specific Missions (such as the Amazon Indigenous Rights and Resources project⁷¹ with the FSC Indigenous Foundation) and global units (such as the Indigenous Peoples Alliance for Rights and Development project⁷²); however, these are not currently integrated into an overall Agency-wide program. One key limitation for USAID is that there is no Congressionally mandated grant program funding for land governance or IPs, requiring "creativity" on the part of program staff to build related priorities into existing sectoral programs and budgets.

4.1.3 Structure program financing in accessible ways

Once local priorities are integrated into funding programs, getting funds to rightsholder organizations requires changes in how that financing is structured. The following practices have enabled bilateral donors to make their financing more accessible:

- **Scale the size of grants**: One way to decrease the size of grants to a scale more appropriate for IP, LC, and ADP organizations is for bilateral donors to issue a larger number of smaller grants. However, since this can generate staffing challenges for bilateral donors, another approach is to invest in re-granting organizations with the capacity to work more closely with rightsholder groups, including pooled funds and networks. When investing in such mechanisms, bilateral donors should ensure they are complying with good practices for intermediaries, including working with rightsholder-led and trusted partner organizations (see section 4.2) and that they are not simply passing onerous administrative requirements onto re-grantors and their grantees (see section 4.3).
- Avoid prescriptive calls and limit competition to local actors: Donors can make financing more accessible by putting out funding calls that limit competition to local actors and describe the donor's development objective rather than prescribing how to meet it. In USAID, an Annual Program Statement (APS) is a type of call that outlines broad priorities and outcomes, allowing applicants to propose their own approaches to achieve them.⁷³ USAID has reportedly also revised its operating policy to allow competition to be limited to local organizations for awards of any amount. As recommended by Unlock Aid, localized funding can be further incentivized by requiring Missions to set localization targets and/or by issuing a global APS on localization with requirements that Missions buy in with their funding.⁷⁴
- **Use flexible, results-based mechanisms:** Using grant mechanisms that provide funding for agreed-upon results provides greater flexibility for communities and rightsholder organizations to pursue their own adaptive solutions. They also reduce the need for complex finance and administrative systems and reduce risks to grantees from disallowed expenditures. Government payments for ecosystem services (PES) programs in several Latin American countries provide examples of results-focused initiatives with greater flexibility for communities to define how to achieve those results.⁷⁵

USAID has identified the expansion of its pay-for-results mechanism—the the Fixed Amount Award (FAA)—as a key localization action. While FAA payments are based on the completion of milestones defined in the grant agreement, the grant budget is based on up-front estimates of the financing required to achieve overall project results, and FAAs do not require detailed reporting on expenditures. As noted in a recent review of FAAs, "fixed amount awards are appropriate when activities have measurable goals and when adequate pricing data exists to establish the payment amounts."⁷⁶ FAAs are currently limited to three years, but can be renewed for another two years and there is no ceiling on the total amount of a directly granted FAA.⁷⁷ For FAA subgrants, USAID recently increased the ceiling from US\$250,000 to US\$500,000.⁷⁸ USAID's FAA guidance notes that FAAs are generally lower risk for grantees and the Agency as they reduce the risk of disallowed expenses and offer greater assurance that results will be achieved.⁷⁹

As with other pay-for-results mechanisms, there is a risk of failure to achieve results due to changes outside the grantee's control. However, FAAs also offer the flexibility to adjust milestones as needed. A review of USAID projects with IPs concluded with a recommendation to use FAAs,⁸⁰ while an internal audit showed that staff have appropriately assessed risks and tracked results when using FAAs.⁸¹ Financing through FAAs has increased from US\$97 to US\$141 million between FY2021 and FY2022.⁸² Nevertheless, FAAs remain a very small proportion of USAID funding: only 1.4 percent of new assistance by value in FY2022⁸³ and 2.1 percent in FY2023, according to Unlock Aid.⁸⁴ Localization advocates recommend going further and disbursing the majority of localized funding through FAAs.⁸⁵ One challenge with FAAs is that they generally require more staff time up front (to define milestones and validate budget estimates), although staff time demands are generally lower once awards are granted.

To maximize the benefits of using FAAs (and other pay-for-results mechanisms), good practices include:

- Integrate process steps, such as agreement signing and/or work planning, in milestones so that funding can be provided early in implementation and grantees are not pressed to find other sources of financing.
- Avoid overburdening agreements with too many milestones, as each milestone comes with reporting requirements.⁸⁶
- Draw on the Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs) and other established international frameworks to define standardized results to pay against, reducing the need for up-front analysis for each individual grant.⁸⁷
- Learn from other payment-for-results experience, such as national PES programs, to expand their use.
- Avoid adding financial reporting requirements typical of cost-reimbursement grants (described as "results plus receipts").

4.1.4 Support the development of enabling environments

Where legislative and regulatory obstacles prevent local organizations from registering, receiving, or transferring funds and otherwise accessing donor funding, good practices include:

- Provide funding for in-country actions to reform the legal, regulatory, and financial obstacles that hinder the success of IP and LC organizations.⁸⁸
- Coordinate among donors to engage with governments on changes that create enabling conditions for IP- and LC-led initiatives.⁸⁹
- Include the intention to support sub-granting activities in country agreements and specify how funds can flow to local groups in keeping with national regulations.

4.2 Promote and support institutional innovations

Overcoming institutional challenges to localization requires changing roles and practices across the full range of organizations involved in grant relationships. This includes reforming the roles of traditional non-local partners, increasing support to rightsholder organizations and support groups, expanding philanthropic collaborations, and strengthening donor capacities to work effectively with rightsholder organizations. Institutional innovations should create multiple pathways for accessing finance—recognizing that local organizations may differ in whether they prefer direct or indirect partnerships—and enable rightsholder organizations to strengthen their institutions over time.

4.2.1 Mandate changes in the roles of implementing partners

With such a high proportion of funding going to large, US-based organizations, one key avenue for change is to reform the roles of these traditional USAID implementing partners from the current situation of controlling decision-making and absorbing large amounts of funding to being facilitators of access to financing by local organizations. There is a broad consensus that US-based and international organizations should play technical, compliance, and capacity-building support roles with local actors leading activity decision-making and implementation. Pand LC leaders stress that they continue to need and value good partners; however, their organizations should be able to determine the partners they work with, and the relationships among partners should be more just.

Some key changes to transform implementing partner relationships include:

- Require that lead partners (those receiving funds directly, also called "prime partners" by USAID) sub-grant a significant proportion of each grant, with amounts increasing over the course of the project term.
- Change decision-making and power dynamics between lead grant recipients and local partners.
- Change the nature of lead partners to increasingly include rightsholder-led institutions.
- Support the development of a viable sector of fiscal sponsors; that is, organizations that focus on providing financial management and other administrative services to IP and LC organizations.

As one example of an effort to change power dynamics, in its 2019 Power of Voices Partnerships grant call, the Netherlands Ministry of Foreign Affairs required that applicants include a power analysis of relationships among consortium partners and demonstrate how local partners would have an equal say in decision-making on program design, budgets, implementation, and other matters. A central feature of the World Bank's Dedicated Grant Mechanism (DGM) for Indigenous Peoples and Local Communities (part of the Forest Investment Program) is that National Steering Committees of IP and LC members oversee and lead each country program, including selecting sub-projects for DGM funding, serving as principal counterparts to the World Bank. To overcome the challenges of granting directly to IP and LC organizations, the World Bank's EnABLE initiative provides support through intermediaries but requires that 80 percent of the funding they receive goes to community organizations. EnABLE also requires capacity-building accompaniment from intermediaries.

Within USAID, programs supported by the NPI include a requirement that at least 50 percent (and up to 75 percent) of financing goes to new (including local) partners. Other NPI innovations include expanding the use of co-creation—a collaboration between USAID and partners on project design—and requiring non-local implementing partners to develop plans demonstrating how they will maintain accountability to local populations where they work. Previously, USAID OUs were required to develop NPI action plans, but implementation is currently based on demand from OUs. Transition awards are another USAID mechanism designed to shift resources and power to new partners by building a requirement into awards that sub-grantees will become lead grantees in a subsequent grant.

Good practices for donors in relation to partners and intermediaries (partners that serve as intermediaries between donors and local organizations) highlighted by LWG members, interviewees, and relevant literature include:

- Enable IP and LC organizations to select the partner(s) they wish to work with.
- Select intermediaries that have built trust and long-term strategic partnerships with rightsholder organizations.
- Enable intermediaries to serve as a "buffer" between donors and rightsholder partners by simplifying donor compliance requirements and ensuring that burdensome requirements are not simply passed on.
- Support and ensure that intermediary relationships include institutional strengthening for local partners as part of the services accompanying sub-grants.
- Maintain open donor dialogue with IP and LC organizations on their priorities and experiences (with intermediaries acting as facilitators, not barriers, to dialogue).
- Support networking and the ability of diverse organizations to act together.
- Share best practices for intermediaries to improve their support to IPs and LCs.96

Localization advocates call on USAID to step up the reform of partner and intermediary relationships by taking more ambitious and directive action to implement existing instruments:

■ Require transparency, including through public reporting of sub-awards.⁹⁷

- Convert NPI action plans prepared by Missions and Bureaus into concrete grants and contracts and issue a global APS modeled on the NPI restricted to local organizations; require every Mission to publish an Addendum to it each year and set minimum amounts each Mission must invest in its Addendum.⁹⁸
- Focus all contracts with US-based for-profits on providing governance, management, and compliance support to local partners—and require that every umbrella contract to a US-based organization includes sub-grants.⁹⁹
- Create more pass-through awards in which US-based and local implementers jointly apply for funding, with the local partner receiving the vast majority of funding and the United States partner retaining a modest amount to provide oversight and mentoring support, building on the model of the American Schools and Hospitals Abroad Program.¹⁰⁰
- Incorporate mandatory transition processes in agreements with traditional partners.¹⁰¹

4.2.2 Invest in rightsholder-led and -focused funds

A significant recent response to the limited international funding reaching rightsholder organizations is the growth of rightsholder-led financing mechanisms, which aim to complement the work of IP and LC organizations by specializing in fundraising, re-granting, and financial management in support of their missions. There is also a broader ecosystem of rightsholder-focused funds with relationships and knowledge of how to adapt grant-making to local conditions and needs, including organizations working at national, regional, and international levels. These rightsholder-led and focused funds bring the advantages of knowing their constituencies well, maintaining relationships of trust and accountability with communities, and knowing how to adapt grant processes to their needs. Some innovations reported by rightsholder-led and focused funds include support to grantee proposal development, capacity building as part of implementation, simplified proposal and reporting protocols, and translation of donor indicators into locally relevant measures.

For bilateral donors, stepping up investment in these purpose-built institutions for channeling funding to local rightsholders provides a significant opportunity to advance localization goals. While some well-established funds have experience managing bilateral financing, donors should recognize that funds are in different stages of development and engage in dialogue with them to agree upon the most effective way to provide support. For example, for those still building their capacity to manage larger and more complex grants from bilateral donors, support could be provided through consortiums for capacity-building and piloting sub-grants, with more experienced institutions playing a buffering role.

Prominent among rightsholder-led funds are those participating in the Shandia platform set up by the Global Alliance of Territorial Communities (GATC), which includes the Mesoamerican Territorial Fund (Mesoamerica), the Podáali Fund (Brazil) and the Nusantara Fund (Indonesia). ¹⁰⁵ Institutions in Brazil pioneered rightsholder-led funds starting in the 2000s. ¹⁰⁶ Rightsholder-focused funds include those operating at national levels (such as the Casa Fund in Brazil), across regions (such as Maliasili's Landscape Conservation Fund in Africa) and internationally (such as The Tenure Facility and the Community Land Rights and Conservation Finance Initiative—CLARIFI).

A recent study for the Forest Tenure Funders Group estimates that US\$550 million could be disbursed annually by organizations focused on IP and LC tenure and forest management by 2026 and provides case studies of several rightsholder-led and -focused funds that offer pathways for increased donor investment.¹⁰⁷

USAID has initiated indirect support to the Mesoamerican Territorial Fund—a financing mechanism developed by the Mesoamerican Alliance of Peoples and Forests (AMPB)—through the B'atz Local Works project in Guatemala.¹⁰⁸ The project provides



programmatic and capacity-building support to the Fund with Rainforest Foundation US (a long-term AMPB partner) serving as the lead grantee for grant administration and technical support.

4.2.3 Invest in the long-term capacity development priorities of rightsholder organizations

Another good practice is to accompany activity funding with support for the institutional strengthening priorities of rightsholder organizations. Capacity building for project and financial management should not only enable organizations to manage a current grant but also better position them to directly secure and manage larger scales of funding in the future. At the same time, and for rightsholder organizations in particular, institutional strengthening support should encompass a range of self-identified needs which these organizations have prioritized for their own development.

Recognizing that IP, LC, and ADP organizations may not be in a position or wish to start as direct grantees of bilateral donors in light of the significant project management demands this entails, organizational strengthening support should be adaptable to a range of conditions, including:

■ Where rightsholder organizations receive indirect support, include resources for organizational strengthening in the grants provided to leads so that they can provide this to local organizations (sub-grantees).

- Where rightsholder organizations receive direct support, increase indirect rates, integrate capacity-building activities within grants, and orient support toward long-term needs.
- Clarify and support a range of potential pathways for partners to move from indirect and smaller grants to direct and larger grants (if local partners choose to pursue this).

One relevant experience within USAID has been the inclusion of milestones focused on capacity building within FAA contracts to IPOs from USAID Missions in Guatemala and Colombia. While grantees needed to meet minimum capacity standards as assessed through the pre-award survey, their capacities for administrative and financial management, policies and procedures, and sustainability and gender equity plans were further strengthened during implementation by including specific changes as milestones alongside technical objectives. This approach has enabled these USAID Missions to award funding to organizations that may not have been able to meet the stringent financial, administrative, and reporting requirements of cost-reimbursement grants.¹⁰⁹

4.2.4 Collaborate with philanthropies to increase flexibility for grantees

Private foundations can play important bridging roles between local organizations and bilateral donors with their ability to provide more flexible co-financing and technical support. Ideas and examples of the kind of support philanthropies can provide include:

- Funding to develop project concepts and co-create full proposals.
- Match funding and up-front financing of project activities prior to reimbursements.
- Funding for capacity-building and institutional development of local organizations and for pilot activities.

For example, the Climate and Land Use Alliance (CLUA), a consortium of foundations, has provided support to the Mesoamerican Territorial Fund for institutional development and pilot sub-grants. Synchronicity Earth, a UK-based environmental charity, has supported local partners' capacity-building to secure and manage grants from larger donors and has served as a fiscal sponsor. The Tenure Facility has supported Coordenação Nacional de Articulação das Comunidades Negras Rurais Quilombolas (CONAQ) in Brazil to prepare a proposal for the Brazilian National Development Bank focused on scaling up Quilombola efforts to title their territories.

Within USAID, a recent USAID MoU signed with the Skoll Foundation is an emerging example of this kind of collaboration with philanthropies. In Brazil, the Skoll Foundation and USAID are leveraging philanthropic and bilateral funding to support project co-creation with a local partner who will, in turn, sub-grant the majority of its funds to smaller local organizations.

4.2.5 Increase donor staff awareness and ability to work with local partners

The significant challenge of behavioral change noted by many contributors calls for increased investments in new staff capacities. More concerted efforts are needed to inform, provide training, and create incentives for staff to apply new policies and regulations that contribute to localization, while removing the risks and perceived risks of adopting these more flexible measures. In addition, improving capacities to work with rightsholder organizations requires a range of actions, including training and awareness on engagement with IP, LC, and ADP organizations, hiring of staff with specific expertise in working with these groups, and hiring of a larger number of Indigenous staff members.

4.3 Simplify policies and procedures

4.3.1 Reduce barriers for new partners

Reducing barriers for new partners requires a combination of increased donor flexibility and more proactive outreach and training for potential grantees on donor requirements. In 2023, USAID revised its pre-award NUPAS guidelines to allow Agreement Officers more discretion for all types of awards, especially by focusing on the risks and capacities most relevant to the funded activity. 110 FAAs also use a different—and simpler—pre-award checklist. These changes, and the greater flexibility offered by FAAs, offer the potential to streamline the pre-award process for new local partners. New online materials describing the NUPAS requirements and procedures have been created, although they may still be difficult for rightsholder organizations to access or understand and, therefore, to determine how or whether they wish to pursue direct funding relationships.

Good practices to lower some of the barriers to entry created by partner threshold requirements include:

- Provide regular proactive training and technical assistance in simple terms and multiple languages, including Indigenous languages, on new partner eligibility requirements.
- Eliminate or greatly reduce the match requirements for IP and LC organizations.
- Enable local organizations to make project staffing arrangements that fit their organizations and needs.

4.3.2 Increase the flexibility and responsiveness of technical requirements

Technical proposal development and reporting is another area where there are multiple opportunities to adapt donor requirements to the cultures, situations, and capacities of IP and LC partners. Practices to simplify and adapt technical requirements include:

- Make two-step processes, starting with short concept notes, the default modality for applications¹¹¹ and provide funding for local organizations to participate in co-creation.¹¹²
- Support rightsholder-led funds and other grant-making organizations in their efforts to provide technical assistance to proposal development by community organizations.
- Develop and use simpler reporting formats and diversify reporting formats; for example, encourage oral presentations for proposals and videos for reporting, as the cultures of many IP and LC partners are more oral and visual rather than written.
- Change the frequency of reporting, such as from quarterly to bi-annual or annual reporting.
- Simplify monitoring and evaluation frameworks (for example, by reducing the number of indicators), adapt monitoring and evaluation to local priorities, and focus on learning and adapting (using tools like USAID's "pause and reflect" sessions).
- Coordinate and harmonize reporting requirements where several donors are engaged.

For example, one of the ways the United Nations Development Programme (UNDP) Small Grants Program has made proposal submission more accessible—including for IPOs—is by accepting participatory videos for grant proposals. Proposal development can be further supported through small planning grants and translation services. Technical reports may also be submitted in the form of video reporting.¹¹³

USAID staff report increasing use of two-step application processes; these allow applicants to submit simple concepts that (once approved) are followed by the co-creation of projects between the applicant and USAID. A recent review offers lessons from eight project co-creation experiences with Indigenous partners. 114 Interviewees familiar with co-creation have appreciated the approach but also recommend strengthening the methodology and ensuring it is culturally adapted to work with IP and LC organizations.

4.3.3 Streamline financial and administrative demands and shift their orientation from compliance to learning

While financial management is a key area of accountability for bilateral donors and subject to stringent controls, there are many ways to adhere to donor policies while adapting requirements to project and partner contexts. At USAID, the financial management requirements of FAAs are already much lighter than those of cost reimbursement awards, as payments are based on technical milestones rather than detailed cost accounting. While the use of FAAs is widely recommended for local organizations, other ways to streamline and increase flexibility in financial management include:

- Preparation and use of simple budget and financial reporting formats.
- Empower IP and LC partners to use community-based fiduciary controls, such as procurement committees, co-signatures for expenditures, and complaint mechanisms.
- Adapt procurement rules to local markets and cultures; for example, allow flexibility for direct contracting and "off the shelf" purchases where there are few sources of goods and

services or cultural considerations (such as payments to traditional knowledge holders) and set procurement thresholds.

- Change requirements related to receipts and proof of purchase; for example, rather than requiring individual receipts for each relatively small expenditure, a packaged receipt could consist of one combined receipt for a full activity, such as a workshop, in line with the activity budget.
- Learn from the experiences and simplified practices of funds that focus on community grant-making.
- Use international accounting standards instead of the current United States Governmentspecific ones, which reduces demands on local organizations to learn a new set of standards and expands the pool of auditors projects can use.
- Enable rapid and flexible adaptation of activities and budgets; for example, a review of Sida's risk management mechanisms found that Sida enabled partners to manage change and uncertainties by being flexible and open to negotiating changes in plans and budgets.¹¹⁵
- Conduct culturally sensitive and proportional auditing, such as by adjusting thresholds for audits, defining a minimum number of years for audits, and training culturally sensitive auditors. For example, while the InterAmerican Development Bank requires audits of all its grantees, it reports that grantees appreciate the auditing (and monitoring and evaluation) due to the associated learning—auditors are not just assessing compliance but are teaching what it means to have good financial systems in place, which helps grantees strengthen their capacities.¹¹⁶

To provide operational support for Community Driven-Development (CDD) projects, in 2012, the World Bank developed a Guidance Note for Design and Management of Procurement Responsibilities in Community-Driven Development Projects. The guidance note emphasized that the World Bank policies apply to all projects, but specific procedures must be scaled to CDD projects' requirements and conditions as well as local capacities and norms. Procedures include, for example, simplified procurement methods and accountability measures that make use of community social controls, such as public announcements of activities and expenditures and having more than one person sign off on a transaction.¹¹⁷

4.3.4 Support local, technical, and operational support organizations

USAID contracts multiple service providers to support work with grantees, such as for project co-creation or to ensure compliance with requirements (audits and monitoring, evaluation, and learning). When working with IP, LC, and ADP organizations, identifying and contracting more country-based service providers that have specific experience working with rightsholder organizations is good practice. Service providers should be enabled to provide culturally adapted support that promotes learning rather than just compliance and helps build partner capacities over time. For example, Rainforest Foundation Norway engages local organizations to provide training and technical support to IPO partners on financial management, accounting, and related issues as part of its portfolio of Norway-supported programs of work.



5. Recommendations

Building on the good practices described in the previous section, the recommendations below highlight key actions that USAID and policymakers can take to ensure that more fit-for-purpose support reaches IPs, LCs, and ADPs and their supporting organizations to secure tenure rights and conserve key ecosystems and biodiversity. Importantly, these recommendations are not exclusive; all the good practices detailed in this report are recommended for scaled-up implementation by USAID and other bilateral donors. It is clear that USAID has experience relevant to many of these good practices—whether from specific Missions or programs, pilot activities, or new regulations—and much of the current challenge lies in consolidating, elevating attention to, improving, and consistently implementing them across the Agency. In relation to this broader set of good practices, the recommendations here highlight the priority actions considered most impactful and relevant to USAID operations for advancing support to rightsholder groups.

5.1 Increase USAID program support for community resource tenure and governance

Within the current structure of USAID financing, increasing program support requires elevating the priority of and available funding for community resource tenure and governance

within sectoral programs where secure community resource rights and management are critical to achieving USAID's development goals. These include, among others, climate mitigation (sustainable landscapes) and adaptation, biodiversity, food security, gender equality, disaster risk reduction, human rights, and governance. A range of USAID strategies and policies, including the Climate Strategy, the draft Biodiversity Strategy, 118 and the PRO-IP policy, provide a foundation for increased support by recognizing community land rights and governance as central to achieving their aims.

USAID should also increase its cross-sectoral coherence on community land rights work to enable stepped-up investment in the innovations and capacities needed to effectively support IP- and LC-led action (see Section 4.1). This will require coordinated efforts across multiple parts of USAID. For Missions, it means scaling up the consultative development of specific initiatives for rightsholder-led action, building on experiences to date, and, to the extent possible, pooling funds across sectors to enable more holistic and flexible community-led action. Key roles for global thematic units include: i) developing integrated guidance; ii) providing technical support; iii) tracking and communicating results; and iv) promoting the operational changes needed within USAID to facilitate increased support to IP and LC partners. In addition, USAID leadership statements, target setting, and coordination support will be essential to catalyze and sustain this work.

In line with USAID's stated ambition to serve as a global public advocate for localization, increased program support will enable USAID to leverage cooperation with other bilateral donors for the next IPLC Forest Tenure Pledge with more dedicated resources.

5.2 Scale up investment in the emerging ecosystem of rightsholder-led and -focused funds

The second recommendation of this analysis is to invest in rightsholder-led and -focused funds to increase the amount of USAID programmatic funding reaching IP, LC, and ADP organizations. There are now substantial networks of organizations that bring deep experience with re-granting funds to local rightsholders and ongoing development of an expanded range of rightsholder-led financing mechanisms (at the national, regional, and international levels). These organizations are purpose-built to bridge the gaps between bilateral donor financing and local groups and provide USAID with a substantial opportunity to advance its localization goals with a focus on IPs, LCs, and ADPs. In consultation with these groups, USAID could make relatively large grants to funds with established track records and relationships of trust with community organizations and enable them to make appropriately scaled sub-grants. This support should be structured to reduce administrative burdens on the sub-grantees so that re-grantors can make sub-awards in the form of results-based FAAs.

Investing in this growing rightsholder-led and -focused financing ecosystem will enable a more rapid expansion of support to community organizations while overcoming limitations to USAID's capacity in many places to make a larger number of smaller grants with appropriate levels of responsive and culturally adapted support and accompaniment. USAID should approach these

investments with a long-term view, supporting action through well-established organizations willing to take on the responsibility of USAID grant management in the shorter term while building capacities to grow the network of rightsholder-led funds over time.

5.3 Accelerate and mainstream broader changes in the roles of implementing partners

Recognizing that USAID's work on community land tenure and governance will involve a wide range of partners in addition to rightsholder-led and -focused funds, USAID should ensure that all its implementing partners consistently observe good partnership practices in relation to rightsholder groups (as described in Section 4.2.1). USAID's own NPI experience provides a foundation for this with its provisions to re-grant at least 50 percent of program funds, use two-step application processes beginning with simple concepts, and co-create full program designs with local partners, among other measures. As concrete steps, USAID should implement the NPI action plans Missions and Bureaus have developed to date and expand implementation to priority sectors for community land rights and governance, such as the environment sector. It is further recommended that USAID clarify and expand the use of transition pathways for local organizations that would like to move from indirect to direct funding relationships over time.

5.4 Use results-based FAAs and adapted operational guidelines for community-led projects

To ease administrative burdens on rightsholder organizations, USAID should use results-based FAAs as the primary grant mechanism for community projects. While USAID has established many foundations for this, the use of FAAs should be rapidly expanded beyond the current small proportion of USAID awards, especially for grants and sub-grants to rightsholder organizations. As one way to facilitate this, USAID can develop and flexibly apply a results framework on community tenure rights and governance, drawing on the experiences of organizations such as Path to Scale members, thereby reducing the up-front effort needed for each grant. Sub-grants to IP and LC organizations should also be coupled with support for their own institutional strengthening priorities, including capacities to receive direct USAID funding in the future should they decide to pursue this route.

Another recommendation to ease administrative burdens is for USAID to develop and implement specific guidance for community-led and managed projects and activities. ¹¹⁹ This guidance should adapt and simplify operational requirements—for procurement, financial reporting, and audits—to the contexts of these community-led projects, drawing on the good practices described in Section 4.3.3. In preparing these guidelines, USAID can draw on the innovations developed by multilateral organizations, such as the World Bank's guidelines for CDD projects, and on the experiences of rightsholder-led and -focused funds. Having Agency-level guidelines

that clarify what is allowable for contract and agreement officers will facilitate the implementation of more flexible approaches increasingly permitted under USAID policies (and reduce risks to individual officers). To the extent possible, these guidelines should be harmonized with those of other bilateral donors so local partners can work with substantially aligned operational systems.

5.5 To the United States Congress: Consolidate and advance USAID localization reforms with specific attention to community forest and land tenure and governance

Congress plays a critical role in setting enabling policies for USAID localization and catalyzing implementation. One action that Congress can take to further promote USAID's overall localization efforts is to pass the Locally-Led Development and Humanitarian Response Act, which details a range of provisions to clarify, consolidate or expand USAID's ability to make its funding more accessible to local organizations. These include, among others, provisions to:120 i) increase the use of milestone-based awards (FAAs); ii) streamline partner reporting, including monitoring and evaluation reporting; iii) support "consistent and unimpeded" access of local organizations to full cost recovery; iv) competitions limited to local entities; and v) authorize USAID to accept internationally accepted accounting methods instead of United States Government-specific ones.

In previous years, Congress has directed USAID to develop its policy on IPs¹²¹ and adopt safeguards for activities supporting parks and protected areas.¹²² Building on this specific attention to IPs and LCs, Congress can further encourage localization efforts focused on IP and LC organizations by requesting reports on USAID's implementation of its contributions to the IPLC Forest Tenure Pledge. Ensuring that USAID has sufficient resources to carry out the four recommendations above, including for the core teams promoting and supporting USAID's work on land governance and IPs, will also be essential for their implementation.

Acknowledgments

Working Group. The following people participated in Localization Working Group meetings and/or provided written inputs: Solange Bandiaky-Badji (RRI); Luis Barquin (Conservation International); Carla Cardenas (Forest & Climate Leaders' Partnership); Rony Brodsky (The Nature Conservancy); Torbjørn Gjefsen (Rainforest Foundation Norway); Terence Hay-Edie (GEF Small Grants Programme); Anna Heath (Synchronicity Earth); Juan Carlos Jintiach Arcos (GATC); Holly Jonas (ICCA Consortium); David Kaimowitz (Tenure Facility); Joshua Lichtenstein (Rainforest Foundation US); Margarita Mora (Nia Tero); Fred Nelson (Maliasili); Casey Box (The Christensen Fund); Ana Osuna Orozco (Rainforest Foundation UK); Maryka Paquette (Rainforest Foundation US); Carolina Reynoso Pieters (Cadasta); Rodrigo Quintana (The Nature Conservancy); Sushil Raj (Wildlife Conservation Society (WCS); Steve Rocliffe (Blue Ventures); Sevdalina Rukanova (World Resources Institute); Tommy Sheridan (Wildlife Conservation Network); Maria Amália Souza (Fundo Casa Socioambiental); Julie Thomas (Synchronicity Earth); Naomi Basik Treanor (World Resources Institute (WRI); Asyl Undeland (World Bank); and Jessica Webb (World Resources Institute (WRI).

The insights and experiences shared by all those who participated in interviews for this report are also gratefully acknowledged. A full list is provided in the Appendix.

The following USAID colleagues provided key feedback: Sarah Rose; Kate Scaife Diaz; Donald Steinberg; Sandra Lazarte; Karol Boudreaux; Nikki Enersen; and Chloe Cole.

This report was authored by: Jenny Springer (Equator Group LLC and RRI Fellow) for the Path to Scale, an informal network catalyzed and hosted by the Rights and Resources Initiative (RRI) and co-chaired with The Tenure Facility.

The following people provided overall project support and direction: David Kaimowitz (The Tenure Facility); Solange Bandiaky-Badji (RRI); Bryson Ogden (RRI); Tim Derr (RRI); and Shuda Jarboe (RRI).

Project Lead: Bryson Ogden (RRI)

Report Editors: Nicole Harris (RRI); and Eugenia Falqui (The Tenure Facility)

Design: Ashley Young for Publications Professionals

Appendix

Interviews and meetings

Participation of the following people in interviews for this research is gratefully acknowledged.

Ajb'ee Jimenez, USAID Guatemala

Amalia Souza, Casa Socioambiental

Amanda Arch, Unlock Aid

Ana Osuna Orozco, Rainforest Foundation UK

Anders Blom, FSC Indigenous Foundation

Arjun Tasker, USAID Partnerships Unit

Asyl Underland, World Bank

Barthelemi Mafuta, GeoFirst

Bernard Adebu, Actions for the Promotion and Protection of Threatened Peoples and Species (APEM)

Brittany Boettcher, Skoll Foundation

Buthelezi Kambale, Peasant association for the rehabilitation and protection of pygmies (PREPPYG)

Chris Frost, USAID

Collins Mazu, Rainforest Foundation UK

Daniel Tomlinson, Skoll Foundation

Joshua Lichtenstein, Rainforest Foundation US

Juan Carlos Jintiach, Global Alliance of Territorial Communities (GATC) Secretariat

Julie Thomas, Synchronicity Earth

Karol Boudreaux, USAID

Kate Scaif, USAID Localization advisor

Lars Lovold, Rainforest Foundation Norway

Maria Pia Hernandez, Mesoamerican Territorial Fund

Marjolaine Pichon, Rainforest Foundation UK

Marvin Sotelo, Mesoamerican Alliance of Forest and People (AMPB)

Patrick Mutombo, Centre for Sustainable Management of Tropical Forests (CAGDFT)

Sandra Lazarte, USAID

Sarah Rose, USAID localization advisor

Terence Hay-Edie, UNDP/GEF SGP

Theophile Gata, Centre for Sustainable Management of Tropical Forests (CAGDFT)

Walter Kerr, Unlock Aid

Willy Elua, Actions for the Promotion and Protection of Threatened Peoples and Species (APEM)

Vy Lam, USAID

The insights and experiences shared by speakers at the Edge Funders Alliance May 2023 webinar on "Indigenous-led Funds: Challenges and Opportunities of Shifting Power" (https://vimeo.com/951463963) also helpfully informed this research.

Path to Scale

The Path to Scale is an informal initiative that aims to scale up global ambition to legally recognize the land and resource rights of Indigenous Peoples, local communities, and Afro-descendant Peoples—particularly women—at least to a level necessary to achieve the 2030 global climate and biodiversity targets. Catalyzed and hosted by Rights and Resources Initiative and co-chaired with The Tenure Facility, the Path to Scale is composed of individuals from donor organizations, international financial mechanisms, and their intermediaries committed to supporting international efforts to secure Indigenous and community rights, livelihoods, and the conservation of their lands and forests. Read more about the targets and actions proposed by the Path to Scale at www.pathtoscale.org.

Rights and Resources Initiative

The Rights and Resources Initiative is a global coalition of over 200 organizations dedicated to advancing the forest, land, and resource rights of Indigenous Peoples, Afro-descendant Peoples, and local communities, and the women within these groups. RRI's members capitalize on each other's strengths, expertise, and geographic reach to amplify the voices of local peoples and help governments, multilateral institutions, and private sector actors to support the realization of rights. By advancing a strategic understanding of the global threats and opportunities resulting from insecure land and resource rights, RRI also develops and promotes rights-based approaches to business and development and catalyzes effective solutions to strengthen communities' rights, livelihoods, and sustainable resource governance. For more information, please visit www.rightsandresources.org.

The Tenure Facility

The Tenure Facility is the leading financial mechanism specialised in supporting Indigenous Peoples and local communities to secure and sustain their land and their forest rights. We work directly with partners to provide targeted funding, along with technical assistance, to help achieve their vision through tailored projects. These efforts benefit our shared planet as well—by reducing deforestation, cutting carbon emissions, restoring ecosystems and promoting human rights.

While primarily a financial mechanism, Tenure Facility also works with its partners to support gender equality, encourage youth involvement, and local governance. Along with mapping, learning events and other areas of engagement, these collaborative initiatives reduce conflict and create a vibrant community of practice.

Endnotes

- 1. RRI uses the term "rightsholders" to refer to groups that hold lands and resources collectively under customary and/or statutory tenure, while recognizing that their rights are distinct. Indigenous Peoples have a distinct set of rights recognized in international law, including rights to lands, territories, and resources. For further information on use of the terms Indigenous Peoples, local communities, and Afro-descendant Peoples, refer to endnotes 1, 2 and 3 in: Rights and Resources Initiative. 2020. Estimate of the Area of Land and Territories of Indigenous Peoples, Local Communities, and Afro-descendants Where Their Rights Have Not Been Recognized. Rights and Resources Initiative, Washington, DC. doi: 10.53892/UZEZ6605.
- 2. Rights and Resources Initiative. 2020.
- 3. Garnett, Stephen T., Neil D. Burgess, Julia E. Fa, Álvaro Fernández-Llamazares, Zsort Molnár, Cathy J. Robinson, James E.M. Watson, Kerstin K. Zander, Beau Austin, Eduardo S. Brondizio, Neil French Collier, Tom Duncan, Erle Ellis, Hayley Geyle, Micha V. Jackson, Harry Jonas, Pernilla Malmer, Ben McGowen, Amphone Sivongxay, and Ian Leiper. 2018. A Spatial Overview of the Global Importance of Indigenous Lands for Conservation. Nature Sustainability, 1(7): 369–374. doi:s41893–018-0100-6.
- 4. Fa, Julia E., James E.M. Watson, Ian Leiper, Peter Potapov, Tom D. Evans, Neil D. Burgess, Zsolt Molnár, Álvaro Fernández-Llamazares, Tom Duncan, Stephanie Wang, Beau Austin, Harry Jonas, Cathy J. Robinson, Pernilla Malmer, Kerstin K. Zander, Micha V. Jackson, Erie Ellis, Eduardo S. Brondizio, and Stephen T. Garnett. 2020. Importance of Indigenous Peoples' Lands for the Conservation of Intact Forest Landscapes. Frontiers in Ecology and the Environment, 18(3): 135–140. doi:10.1002/fee.2148.
- 5. Rights and Resources Initiative, Woodwell Climate Research Center, and Rainforest Foundation US. 2021. Significance of Community-held Territories in 24 Countries to Global Climate. Rights and Resources Initiative, Washington, DC. doi:10.53892/YBGF2711.
- 6. FAO and FILAC. 2021. Forest Governance by Indigenous and Tribal Peoples: An Opportunity for Climate Action in Latin America and the Caribbean. Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations, Santiago. Available at: https://www.fao.org/policy-support/tools-and-publications/resources-details/en/c/1472651/; Stevens, Caleb, Robert Winterbottom, Jenny Springer, and Katie Reytar. 2014. Securing Rights, Combating Climate Change: How Strengthening Community Forest Rights Mitigates Climate Change. World Resources Institute and Rights and Resources Initiative, Washington, DC; Baragwanath, Kathryn and Ella Bayi. 2020. Collective Property Rights Reduce Deforestation in the Brazilian Amazon. PNAS, 117(34): 20495–20502; Blackman, Allen, Leonardo Corral, Eirivelthon Santos Lima, and Gregory P. Asner. 2017. Titling Indigenous Communities Protects Forests in the Peruvian Amazon. PNAS, 114(16): 4123–4128. doi:10.1073/pnas.1603290114; Schuster, Richard, Ryan R. Germain, Joseph R. Bennett, Nicholas J. Reo, and Peter Arcese. 2019. Vertebrate Biodiversity on Indigenous-managed Lands in Australia, Brazil, and Canada Equals That in Protected Areas. Environmental Science and Policy, 101: 1–6. doi:10.1016/j.envsci.2019.07.002.
- 7. Rights and Resources Initiative. 2023. Who Owns the World's Land? Global State of Indigenous, Afrodescendant, and Local Community Land Rights Recognition from 2015–2020. Rights and Resources Initiative, Washington, DC. doi:10.53892/MHZN6595.
- 8. Rainforest Foundation Norway. 2021. Falling Short: Donor Funding for Indigenous Peoples and Local Communities to Secure Tenure Rights and Manage Forests in Tropical Countries (2011–2020). Rainforest Foundation Norway, Oslo. Available at: https://www.regnskog.no/en/news/falling-short.
- Rights and Resources Initiative and Rainforest Foundation Norway. 2022a. Funding with Purpose: A Study to Inform Donor Support for Indigenous and Local Community Rights, Climate, and Conservation. Rights and Resources Initiative, Washington, DC. doi:10.53892/WRFV7289.
- 10. COP26 IPLC Forest Tenure Joint Donor Statement. 2021. Available at: https://ukcop26.org/cop26-iplc-forest-tenure-joint-donor-statement/.
- 11. For example, annual reports by the Forest Tenure Funders Group document progress and challenges in fulfilling pledge commitments in 2021–2022 and 2022–2023. Land Portal Foundation. 2023. Donor Pledge to Advance Indigenous Peoples' and Local Communities' Tenure Rights and their Forest Guardianship. Land Portal Foundation, Groningen. Available at: https://www.landportal.org/iplc/forest-tenure-donor-pledge.
- 12. See the Path to Scale website. Available at: https://www.pathtoscale.org/targets.
- 13. Rights and Resources Initiative and Rainforest Foundation Norway. 2022a.

- Rights and Resources Initiative. 2022b. Building Bridges: Innovations and Approaches to Increase Financing to Indigenous and Afro-descendant Peoples and Local Communities for Climate and Conservation Goals. Rights and Resources Initiative, Washington, DC. doi:10.53892/YPXI4263.
- 15. See the Path to Scale Funding Dashboard. Available at: https://dashboard.pathtoscale.org.
- Ainsworth, David. "5 Things We've Learned About Localization." Devex, March 27, 2024. Available at: https://www.devex.com/news/5-things-we-ve-learned-about-localization-107352.
- 17. USAID. 2022a. Localization at USAID: The Vision and Approach. The United States Agency for International Development, Washington, DC. Available at: https://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/2022-12/USAIDs_Localization_Vision-508.pdf.
- 18. USAID. 2022b. USAID Climate Strategy 2022–2030: Advancing Equitable and Ambitious Actions to Confront the Climate Crisis. The United States Agency for International Development, Washington, DC. Available at: https://www.usaid.gov/policy/climate-strategy.
- 19. USAID. 2023a. 2023 Gender Equality and Women's Empowerment Policy. The United States Agency for International Development, Washington, DC. Available at: https://www.usaid.gov/gender-policy.
- 20. USAID. 2020. Policy on Promoting the Rights of Indigenous Peoples (PRO-IP). The United States Agency for International Development, Washington, DC. Available at: https://www.usaid.gov/policy/indigenous-peoples.
- 21. USAID. 2022a.
- 22. USAID. "Localization." The United States Agency for International Development, Washington, DC. Available at: https://www.usaid.gov/localization.
- 23. Unlock Aid. n.d. "Follow the Money." Unlock Aid, Washington, DC. Available at: https://www.unlockaid.org/follow-the-money; Government of the United States. 2023. "Statement for the Record of William R. Steiger, Ph.D., Consultant, George W. Bush Institute, and Former Chief of Staff, U.S. Agency for International Development Before the Subcommittee on State Department and USAID Management, International Operations, and Bilateral International Development of the Committee on Foreign Relations of the United States Senate." Available at: https://www.foreign.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/932017fb-aa45-7599-2ba2-14f96c796a19/030923_Steiger_Testimony1.pdf.
- 24. USAID. 2024a. Committed to Change: USAID Localization Progress Report FY2023. The United States Agency for International Development, Washington, DC. Available at: https://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/2024-06/FY%202023%20Localization%20Progress%20Report.pdf.
- 25. USAID's fiscal year ends on September 30 of each year.
- 26. Publish What You Fund and others have criticized this metric, noting that it excludes significant portions of USAID expenditure, such as funding to UN Agencies. See Paxton, Sally and Gary Forster. 2023. A Fair Share? Reflections on USAID's First Localization Progress Report. Publish What You Fund, London. Available at: https://www.publishwhatyoufund.org/2023/06/a-fair-share-reflections-on-usaids-first-localization-progress-report/. They and others have also critiqued USAID's definition of local, which does not necessarily exclude local offices of international organizations.
- 27. USAID. 2023b. Locally Led Programs Indicator. The United States Agency for International Development, Washington, DC. Available at: https://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/2023-10/Locally%20Led%20 Programs%20Indicator%20%28EXTERNAL%29 1.pdf.
- 28. USAID. 2023c. Policy Framework: Driving Progress Beyond Programs. The United States Agency for International Development, Washington, DC. Available at: https://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/2023-05/Policy%20Framework%20%28V16%29%2005-04-2023_2.pdf.
- 29. USAID. "Local Capacity Strengthening Policy." The United States Agency for International Development, Washington, DC. Available at: https://www.usaid.gov/policy/local-capacity-strengthening.
- 30. Reference should be: USAID. 2022c. USAID Risk Appetite Statement: A Mandatory Reference for ADS Chapter 596. United States Agency for International Development, Washington, DC. Available at: https://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/2022-12/596mad.pdf.
- 31. USAID. 2024b. "2022–2026 Agency Learning Agenda." The United States Agency for International Development, Washington, DC. Available at: https://www.usaid.gov/evaluation/evidence-act-agency-learning-agenda.
- 32. USAID. 2023d. "Acquisition and Assistance Strategy." The United States Agency for International Development, Washington, DC. Available at: https://www.usaid.gov/policy/acquisition-and-assistance-strategy.

- 33. In USAID parlance, Assistance encompasses both grants and "cooperative agreements," which are grant instruments used when substantial involvement by USAID is anticipated. See USAID. n.d. "An Implementing Partner's Guide to Types of Assistance Instruments." The United States Agency for International Development, Washington, DC. Available at: https://www.usaid.gov/india/document/implementing-partners-guide-types-assistance-instruments.
- 34. Tamonan, Miguel Antonio. "Interactive: How USAID Spent Its Money in 2023." Devex, March 4, 2024. Available at: https://www.devex.com/news/interactive-how-usaid-spent-its-money-in-2023-107087. Other non-A&A expenditure is mostly government to government agreements, according to this source.
- 35. USAID. n.d. "Working with USAID Missions to Drive Innovation and Experimentation in Locally Led Development." The United States Agency for International Development, Washington, DC. Available at: https://www.usaid.gov/local-faith-and-transformative-partnerships/local-works.
- 36. USAID. "New Partnerships Initiative." The United States Agency for International Development, Washington, DC. Available at: https://www.usaid.gov/npi.
- 37. USAID. 2023e. Moving Toward a Model of Locally Led Development: FY 2022 Localization Progress Report. The United States Agency for International Development, Washington, DC. Available at: https://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/2023-06/FY%202022%20Localization%20Progress%20Report-June-12-23_vFINAL_1.pdf; USAID. 2024a.
- 38. See USAID. 2024a. Annex II, Figure 9.
- 39. Igoe, Michael. "Localization 'Lagging' on Bulk Procurement, Says USAID Chief." Devex, April 12, 2024. Available at: https://www.devex.com/news/localization-lagging-on-bulk-procurement-says-usaid-chief-107466.
- 40. USAID. 2024a.
- 41. USAID. 2024a.
- 42. USAID. 2024b. "Donor Statement on Supporting Locally Led Development." The United States Agency for International Development, Washington, DC. Available at: https://www.usaid.gov/localization/donor-statement-on-supporting-locally-led-development.
- 43. USAID. 2024c. "Updated Regulations Will be a Win for USAID's Assistance Partners." The United States Agency for International Development, Washington, DC. Available at: https://www.workwithusaid.gov/en/blog/updated-regulations-will-be-a-win-for-usaids-assistance-partners?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery.
- 44. Tamonan, Miguel Antonio. "How Much of USAID's Money Went to Local Grantees in 2023?" Devex, April 9, 2024. Available at: https://www.devex.com/news/how-much-of-usaid-s-money-went-to-local-grantees-in-2023-107417?access_key=ST_2EyX4hP3wbD8ZWuYG2voy6NNbDqR5&utm_source=nl_newswire&utm_medium=email&utm_term=article-pro&utm_content=cta&mkt_tok=Njg1LUtCTC03NjUAAAGScPPlsMbQbVt8yxT8HAyuimWCVjE455GW2lHmZtqDCuoq6rlpZDhfEzJ5u9S1AXFuUbuMP3BJmLcpPSHmOEw-lumLoD1ZDEF7u7lh4yiy92H0yVA.
- 45. See Global Fund Community Foundations. 2024. "Too Southern to be Funded." Available at: https://globalfundcommunityfoundations.org/resources/too-southern-to-be-funded/. According to Development Today's article on the report, about 10% of Sida's civil society grants go directly to organizations in the Global South, while for Norway, the figure is just 6%. See Usher, Ann Danaiya. "Civil Society Funds 'Ringfenced' for Norwegian and Swedish Organisations are 'Not Tied Aid." Development Today, May 16, 2024. Available at: https://www.development-today.com/archive/2024/dt-4--2024/civil-society-funds-ringfenced-for-global-north-organisations-is-not-tied-aid-nordic-ngo-leaders-say.
- 46. According to assessments of 50 aid agencies by Publish What You Fund's Aid Transparency Index, USAID is in the middle of the pack. See Publish What You Fund. n.d. "The Aid Transparency Index." Publish What You Fund, London. Available at: https://www.publishwhatyoufund.org/the-index/; Publish What You Fund. n.d. "Aid Transparency Index: #2022Index." Publish What You Fund, London. Available at: https://www.publishwhatyoufund.org/the-index/2022/. As also cited in Oxfam. 2003. From Poverty to Power: How More Open Government Can Bolster USAID's Localization Agenda. Oxfam UK, London. Available at: https://frompoverty.oxfam.org.uk/how-more-open-government-can-bolster-usaids-localization-agenda/.
- 47. Miolene, Elissa. "Are Local Voices Shaping USAID Policies? A New Report Says: Not Quite." Devex, March 26, 2024. Available at: https://www.devex.com/news/are-local-voices-shaping-usaid-policies-a-new-report-says-not-quite-107335?utm_medium=link&utm_source=lp.
- 48. Holland, Ebony, Sejal Patel, Dilys Roe, and Clare Shakya. 2022. Money Where it Matters for People, Nature and Climate: Driving Change Through Support for Local Level Decision Making Over Resources and

- Finance. International Institute for Environment and Development, London. Available at: https://pubs.iied.org/20966iied.
- 49. There is reportedly a small earmark for work on Indigenous Peoples in USAID, such as for staff support.
- 50. Accountability Research Center. 2023. Preliminary Review of USAID Indigenous and Land-Related Projects. Accountability Research Center, Washington, DC. Available at: https://accountabilityresearch.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/02/Accountability-Research-Center-Review-of-USAID-Indigenous-and-Land-Related-Projects.pdf.
- 51. Igoe, Michael. "Why Some Development Organizations Choose Not to Work with USAID." Devex, May 26, 2022. Available at: https://www.devex.com/news/why-some-development-organizations-choose-not-to-work-with-usaid-103316.
- 52. Unlock Aid. n.d. "Follow the Money." Unlock Aid, Washington, DC. Available at: https://www.unlockaid.org/follow-the-money.
- 53. Ibid.
- 54. Ibid.
- 55. Ainsworth, David. "What's Stopping USAID from Localizing?" Devex, February 21, 2024. Available at: https://www.devex.com/news/what-s-stopping-usaid-from-localizing-106272.
- 56. Igoe, Michael. "Localization 'Lagging' on Bulk Procurement, Says USAID Chief." Devex, April 12, 2024. Available at: https://www.devex.com/news/localization-lagging-on-bulk-procurement-says-usaid-chief-107466.
- 57. Government of the United States. 2023. "Statement for the Record of William R. Steiger, Ph.D., Consultant, George W. Bush Institute, and Former Chief of Staff, U.S. Agency for International Development Before the Subcommittee on State Department and USAID Management, International Operations, and Bilateral International Development of the Committee on Foreign Relations of the United States Senate." Available at: https://www.foreign.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/932017fb-aa45-7599-2ba2-14f96c796a19/030923_Steiger_Testimony1.pdf.
- 58. USAID. 2016. Prospective Offeror's and Applicant's Guide to the Non-U.S. Organization Pre-Award Survey (NUPAS). The United States Agency for International Development, Washington, DC. Available at: https://2012-2017.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1870/NUPAS-Guide-2016-01-19v4.pdf. As noted above, USAID released additional guidance in 2023 meant to streamline pre-award surveys for new partners; however, these do not appear to have been in use yet in project experiences shared for this report.
- 59. Unlock Aid. n.d. "Follow the Money." Unlock Aid, Washington, DC. Available at: https://www.unlockaid.org/follow-the-money.
- 60. USAID. 2023f. USAID Financial Audit Guide for Foreign Organizations: A Mandatory Reference for ADS Chapter 591. The United States Agency for International Development, Washington, DC. Available at: https://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/2023-10/591maa_101023.pdf.
- 61. Rights and Resources Initiative. 2022b.
- 62. Accountability Research Center. n.d. "Open Government & Locally-Led Development: Focus on USAID." Accountability Research Center, Washington, DC. Available at: https://accountabilityresearch.org/usaid-locally-led-development-open-government/.
- 63. Land Portal Foundation. 2023. Donor Pledge to Advance Indigenous Peoples' and Local Communities' Tenure Rights and their Forest Guardianship. Land Portal Foundation, Groningen. Available at: https://www.landportal.org/iplc/forest-tenure-donor-pledge.
- 64. USAID. n.d. USAID/Kenya Environment Sector Strategy 2022–2027. The United States Agency for International Development, Washington, DC. Available at: https://pdf.usaid.gov/pdf_docs/PA00ZZW4.pdf.
- 65. USAID. 2023b.
- 66. Global Alliance of Territorial Communities. n.d. "Our Demands." Global Alliance of Territorial Communities, New York. Available at: https://globalalliance.me/about/demands/.
- 67. Land Portal Foundation. 2023. Forging Resilient Pathways: Scaling up Funding in Support of Indigenous Peoples' and Local Communities' Tenure and Forest Guardianship in the Global South. Land Portal Foundation, Groningen. Available at: https://landportal.org/library/resources/forging-resilient-pathways.
- 68. Charapa Consult. 2022. Directing Funds to Rights: Principles, Standards and Modalities for Supporting Indigenous Peoples' Tenure Rights and Forest Guardianship. Charapa Consult, Valby. Available at: file:///C:/ Users/nharris/Downloads/Directing-Funds-to-Rights-Full-report-1.pdf.

- 69. Usher, Ann Danaiya. "Direct Funding for Indigenous Forest Tenure: Norway Outperforms Other Donors, new Database Shows." Development Today, May 29, 2024. Available at: https://development-today.com/archive/2024/dt-5--2024/direct-grants-for-indigenous-forest-guardianship-norway-outperforms-other-donors-new-stats-show#:~:text=shows%20%7C%20Development%20Today-,Direct%20funding%20 for%20indigenous%20forest%20tenure%3A%20Norway,other%20donors%2C%20new%20database%20 shows&text=A%2040%2Dyear%2Dold%20programme,grants%20to%20indigenous%2Drun%20 organisations.
- 70. Rights and Resources Initiative and Rainforest Foundation Norway. 2024. State of Funding for Tenure Rights and Forest Guardianship: Donor Funding for Indigenous Peoples, Local Communities, and Afro-descendant Peoples in Tropical Forested Countries (2011–2023). Rights and Resources Initiative, Washington, DC. doi:10.53892/OTPN1413.
- 71. USAID. 2023g. Amazon Indigenous Rights and Resources. The United States Agency for International Development, Washington, DC. Available at: https://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/2023-08/AIRR-FS-English-9ago23.pdf.
- 72. FSC Indigenous Foundation. "What is IPARD?" FSC Indigenous Foundation, Panama. Available at: https://www.fscindigenousfoundation.org/ipard/.
- 73. USAID's Locally Led Program Indicators include "making descriptive, not prescriptive, awards" to local partners as a good practice.
- 74. Unlock Aid. n.d. "Follow the Money." Unlock Aid, Washington, DC. Available at: https://www.unlockaid.org/follow-the-money; Government of the United States. 2023. "Statement for the Record of William R. Steiger, Ph.D., Consultant, George W. Bush Institute, and Former Chief of Staff, U.S. Agency for International Development Before the Subcommittee on State Department and USAID Management, International Operations, and Bilateral International Development of the Committee on Foreign Relations of the United States Senate." Available at: https://www.foreign.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/932017fb-aa45-7599-2ba2-14f96c796a19/030923_Steiger_Testimony1.pdf.
- 75. FAO and FILAC. 2021. Forest Governance by Indigenous and Tribal Peoples: An Opportunity for Climate Action in Latin America and the Caribbean. Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations, Santiago. Available at: https://www.fao.org/policy-support/tools-and-publications/resources-details/en/c/1472651/; Rights and Resources Initiative. 2022b.
- 76. Chemonics International Inc. 2024. Paying for Results: Managing Risk in Fixed Amount Awards with Local Partners. The United States Agency for International Development, Washington, DC. Available at: https://usaidlearninglab.org/system/files/2024-02/managing_risk_in_fixed_amount_award_white_paper_1.pdf.
- 77. Ibid.
- 78. USAID. 2024c.
- 79. USAID. 2022d. Fixed Amount Awards to Non-Governmental Organizations: An Additional Help Document for ADS Chapter 303. The United States Agency for International Development, Washington, DC. Available at: https://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/2022-12/303saj.pdf.
- 80. USAID. 2023h. Learning Document: Co-creation with Indigenous Partners. The United States Agency for International Development, Washington, DC. Available at: https://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/2023-08/Indigenous-Peoples.pdf.
- 81. USAID. 2024d. Memorandum. March 22, 2024. The United States Agency for International Development, Washington, DC. Available at: https://oig.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/2024-04/9-000-24-002-P.pdf.
- 82. Ibid.
- 83. Chemonics International Inc. 2024.
- 84. Unlock Aid. n.d. "Follow the Money." Unlock Aid, Washington, DC. Available at: https://www.unlockaid.org/follow-the-money.
- 85. Unlock Aid. n.d. "Three Things USAID Can Do." Unlock Aid, Washington, DC. Available at: https://www.unlockaid.org/three-things-us-aid-can-do; Government of the United States. 2023. "Statement for the Record of William R. Steiger, Ph.D., Consultant, George W. Bush Institute, and Former Chief of Staff, U.S. Agency for International Development Before the Subcommittee on State Department and USAID Management, International Operations, and Bilateral International Development of the Committee on Foreign Relations of the United States Senate." Available at: https://www.foreign.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/932017fb-aa45-7599-2ba2-14f96c796a19/030923_Steiger_Testimony1.pdf.
- 86. USAID. 2023h.

- 87. Unlock Aid. n.d. "Follow the Money." Unlock Aid, Washington, DC. Available at: https://www.unlockaid.org/follow-the-money.
- 88. Land Portal Foundation. 2023.
- 89. Land Portal Foundation. 2023.
- 90. Venton, Courtenay Cabon, Chilande Kuloba Warria, Brendan Cullen, Imogen Bryson, Toscane Clarey, Koki Mulwa, and Mahfuza Mala. 2022. Passing the Buck: The Economics of Localizing International Assistance. The Share Trust, Dover. Available at: https://static1.squarespace.com/static/5b2110247c93271263b5073a/t/6377d05b92d652286d6720e5/1668796508981/Passing+the+Buck_Report.pdf; Government of the United States. 2023. "Statement for the Record of William R. Steiger, Ph.D., Consultant, George W. Bush Institute, and Former Chief of Staff, U.S. Agency for International Development Before the Subcommittee on State Department and USAID Management, International Operations, and Bilateral International Development of the Committee on Foreign Relations of the United States Senate." Available at: https://www.foreign.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/932017fb-aa45-7599-2ba2-14f96c796a19/030923_Steiger_Testimony1.pdf.
- 91. Government of the Netherlands. "Policy Framework Strengthening Civil Society." Government of the Netherlands, The Hague. Available at: https://www.government.nl/documents/policy-notes/2019/11/28/policy-framework-strengthening-civil-society.
- 92. Douthwaite, Boru, Ben Murphy, Clare Stott, Bara Sladkova, Patrick Hardcastle, and Dave Wilson. 2019. A Learning Review of the Dedicated Grant Mechanism (DGM) for Indigenous Peoples and Local Communities in the Forest Investment Program (FIP) of the Climate Investment Funds (CIF). ITAD, Washington, DC. Available at: https://www.itad.com/knowledge-product/a-learning-review-of-the-dedicated-grant-mechanism-dgm-for-indigenous-peoples-and-local-communities-in-the-forest-investment-program-fip-of-the-climate-investment-funds-cif/.
- 93. The World Bank. 2021. "EnABLE: Enhancing Access to Benefits while Lowering Emissions." The World Bank, Washington, DC. Available at: https://www.worldbank.org/en/topic/climatechange/brief/enable-enhancing-access-to-benefits-while-lowering-emission.
- 94. USAID. "New Partnerships Initiative." The United States Agency for International Development, Washington, DC. Available at: https://www.usaid.gov/npi.
- 95. USAID. 2020. Process for Transition Awards: A Mandatory Reference for ADS Chapter 303. The United States Agency for International Development, Washington, DC. Available at: https://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/2022-05/303mbb.pdf.
- 96. Land Portal Foundation. 2023.
- 97. Accountability Research Center. n.d. "Open Government & Locally-Led Development: Focus on USAID." Accountability Research Center, Washington, DC. Available at: https://accountabilityresearch.org/usaid-locally-led-development-open-government/.
- 98. Government of the United States. 2023. "Statement for the Record of William R. Steiger, Ph.D., Consultant, George W. Bush Institute, and Former Chief of Staff, U.S. Agency for International Development Before the Subcommittee on State Department and USAID Management, International Operations, and Bilateral International Development of the Committee on Foreign Relations of the United States Senate." Available at: https://www.foreign.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/932017fb-aa45-7599-2ba2-14f96c796a19/030923_Steiger_Testimony1.pdf.
- 99. Ibid.
- 100. Ibid.
- 101. Unlock Aid. n.d. "Follow the Money." Unlock Aid, Washington, DC. Available at: https://www.unlockaid.org/follow-the-money.
- 102. Global Alliance of Territorial Communities. 2023. Shandia Annual Report 2023. Global Alliance of Territorial Communities, New York. Available at: https://globalalliance.me/wp-content/uploads/2023/12/Shandia-report-2023-web.pdf.
- 103. Land Portal Foundation. 2023.
- 104. Edge Funders Alliance. "Indigenous-led Funds: Challenges and Opportunities of Shifting Power." Webinar held on May 23, 2024. Edge Funders Alliance, San Francisco. Available at: https://vimeo.com/951463963.
- 105. Global Alliance of Territorial Communities. 2023.
- 106. Global Landscapes Forum. 2021. Community Funds in the Brazilian Amazon: New Tools to Defend Rights and Combat Climate Change. Global Landscapes Forum, Bonn. Available at: https://www.globallandscapesforum.

- org/wp-content/uploads/2021/09/GLF-Amazonia-White-Paper-Community-funds-in-the-Brazilian-Amazon_EN.pdf.
- 107. Land Portal Foundation. 2023.
- 108. USAID. n.d. "B'atz Local Institutional Strengthening Project." The United States Agency for International Development, Washington, DC. Available at: https://www.usaid.gov/guatemala/programs/batz.
- 109. USAID. 2023h.
- 110. Chemonics International Inc. 2024.
- 111. Government of the United States. 2023. "Statement for the Record of William R. Steiger, Ph.D., Consultant, George W. Bush Institute, and Former Chief of Staff, U.S. Agency for International Development Before the Subcommittee on State Department and USAID Management, International Operations, and Bilateral International Development of the Committee on Foreign Relations of the United States Senate." Available at: https://www.foreign.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/932017fb-aa45-7599-2ba2-14f96c796a19/030923_Steiger_Testimony1.pdf.
- 112. Ainsworth, David. "What's Stopping USAID from Localizing?" Devex, February 21, 2024. Available at: https://www.devex.com/news/what-s-stopping-usaid-from-localizing-106272.
- 113. Global Environment Facility. 2020. Small Grants Programme: 25 Years of Engagement with Indigenous Peoples. Global Environment Facility, Washington, DC. Available at: https://www.thegef.org/publications/small-grants-programme-25-years-engagement-indigenous-peoples.
- 114. USAID. 2023h.
- 115. Nilsson, Annika, Jonas Norén, and Russel Price. 2020. Evaluation of Sida's Risk Management of Contributions: Final Report. Swedish International Development Cooperation Agency, Stockholm. Available at: https://www.sida.se/en/publications/evaluation-of-sidas-risk-management-of-contributions.
- 116. Welsh, Teresa. "Inter-American Foundation's Model Offers Lessons for Localization." Devex, February 11, 2022. Available at: https://www.devex.com/news/inter-american-foundation-s-model-offers-lessons-for-localization-102424.
- 117. The World Bank. 2012. Guidance Note for Design and Management of Procurement Responsibilities in Community-Driven Development Projects. The World Bank, Washington, DC. Available at: https://thedocs.worldbank.org/en/doc/828711459193456688-0290022012/original/ProcurementCDDGuidanceMarch152012.pdf; Rights and Resources Initiative. 2022b.
- 118. USAID. 2023i. Draft Updated USAID Biodiversity Policy. The United States Agency for International Development, Washington, DC. Available at: https://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/2023-12/Draft-Updated-USAID-Biodiversity-Policy-FOR-PUBLIC-REVIEW.pdf.
- 119. Since FAAs generally do not require detailed financial reporting, these guidelines will be most relevant for projects that still need to use at least some elements of cost reimbursement.
- 120. Unlock Aid. n.d. Unlock Aid Endorses the Locally-led Development and Humanitarian Response Act. Unlock Aid, Washington, DC. Available at: https://assets-global.website-files.com/64230dc9afdfc901ff425554/65fb3b93c0af8e227f9cc6f1_localfact.pdf.
- 121. USAID. n.d. Policy on Promoting the Rights of Indigenous Peoples (PRO-IP). The United States Agency for International Development, Washington, DC. Available at: https://www.usaid.gov/policy/indigenous-peoples.
- 122. USAID. "Safeguards for Activities Supporting Parks and Protected Areas." The United States Agency for International Development, Washington, DC. Available at: https://www.usaid.gov/environmental-procedures/environmental-compliance-esdm-program-cycle/safeguards-for-activities-supporting-parks-and-protected-areas.

Cover photo
Opi Nenquimo, leader of the Waorani
nationality of Pastaza, Ecuador.
Credit: Andrés Yépez for The Tenure Facility.



Chapter 1 photo
Sumatra, Indonesia. 2022.
Credit: Jacob Maentz for Rights and
Resources Initiative.



Chapter 2 photo
Waypancuni community, Peru. 2024.
Credit: Juan Llacsa for Rights and
Resources Initiative.





Chapter 3 photo
Sumatra, Indonesia. 2022.
Credit: Jacob Maentz for Rights and
Resources Initiative.



Chapter 4 photo
Amazon rainforest, Venezuela. Credit:
Amazon Conservation Team.



Chapter 4 inside photo, p. 23 Kwango province, Democratic Republic of the Congo. Credit: Ley Uwera for The Tenure Facility.



Chapter 5 photo
Maji Moto Group Ranch, Kenya. 2023.
Credit: TonyWild Photography for
Rights and Resources Initiative.



Catalyzed and hosted by Rights and Resource Initiative and cochaired with The Tenure Facility





The Path to Scale is an informal initiative that aims to scale up global ambition to legally recognize the land and resource rights of Indigenous Peoples, local communities, and Afro-descendant Peoples—particularly women—at least to a level necessary to achieve the 2030 global climate and biodiversity targets.